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September 16, 2024 

Submitted electronically via: BLM_NPRA_SpecialAreas@blm.gov 

Steve Cohn, State Director 
Bureau of Land Management, Alaska 
222 W. 7th Avenue, Stop #13 
Anchorage, AK 99513-7504 

Re: RFI: Special Areas within the National Petroleum Reserve in Alaska, (89 FR 58181) 

Dear State Director Cohn, 

The Resource Development Council for Alaska (RDC) submits the following comments to the Bureau of Land 
Management’s (BLM) above-referenced document. The BLM’s final rulemaking and subsequent Request 
for Information (RFI) process regarding Special Areas within the National Petroleum Reserve in Alaska (NPR-
A) is rushed, lacks transparency and proper consultation with key stakeholders, and fails to comply with 
current law. For the reasons that follow, RDC urges BLM to pause in its RFI process, address legal challenges, 
and ensure it can receive proper public input before moving forward.  

RDC is a statewide, non-profit trade association founded in 1975. Our membership is comprised of 
individuals and companies from Alaska’s fishing, tourism, forestry, mining, and oil and gas industries and 
includes Alaska Native corporations, local communities, organized labor, and industry support firms. RDC’s 
purpose is to encourage a strong, diversified private sector in Alaska and expand the state’s economic base 
through the responsible development of our natural resources.   

In 1923, Congress specifically set aside and designated the NPR-A, to ensure American energy 
independence. The 23-million-acre reserve was specifically set aside nearly a century ago for its petroleum 
value, which could be as much as 9 billion barrels of oil according to the U.S. Geological Survey. On May 7, 
2024, the BLM published a final rule entitled “Management and Protection of the National Petroleum 
Reserve in Alaska” (89 FR 38712) (the “NPR-A Final Rule”) that imposes restrictive regulations on oil and 
gas development within the NPR-A and has injected uncertainty into future development of the NPR-A’s 
petroleum reserves. The legality of the NPR-A Final Rule is now being challenged in court. RDC previously 
submitted comments to the BLM’s then-Proposed Rule during its public comment period which provides 
more in-depth comments as to why the rulemaking process was flawed and why the NPR-A Final Rule 
should never have been finalized. This letter is still relevant today as the proposed rule had little to no 
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substantive changes made before being published as a final rule. A copy is attached and incorporated by 
reference here to this letter. 

The current RFI from BLM regarding Special Areas within the NPR-A is not only based on a flawed final rule 
currently under litigation as established in the above paragraph but is a step in the wrong direction for 
responsible development of Alaska’s resources and undermines trust in the process due to its rushed 
nature. This sentiment is compounded by the way in which BLM is collecting public input on the RFI, by 
asking for comments to be emailed directly, instead of using publicly accessible platforms where 
stakeholders can view other public comments that have been submitted. This RFI process appears to be a 
backdoor approach for BLM to push new policies and restrictions prematurely, and unnecessarily, without 
providing stakeholders with proper criteria to evaluate BLM’s intent with this RFI.  

Historically, BLM has interpreted the phrase “maximum protection” as outlined in the National Petroleum 
Reserves Production Act of 1976 (NPRPA) as applying only within designated Special Areas within the NPR-
A, and not in opposition to oil and gas leasing and production. This has been consistent in all past Integrated 
Activity Plans (IAP) and Environmental Impact Statements (EIS). With this RFI process, the BLM is 
reinterpreting and expanding how “maximum protection” is applied. The BLM is doing this outside of the 
traditional IAP process which uses the National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) process, allows for public 
comment, and utilizes tribal and local consultation. The BLM also makes no commitments for further public 
input on this RFI. This sets a bad precedent when a federal agency announces plans to take future restrictive 
actions on the NPR-A with little to no input from key stakeholders or adequate broadcasting of public 
comments.   

BLM consultation with tribal governments and indigenous stakeholders during the NPR-A rule-making 
process and now during its “closed door” RFI public comment process is insufficient. This is especially 
notable given the potential economic impacts that withdrawal of NPR-A land for development would cause, 
because the NPR-A lies entirely within the boundary of the North Slope Borough. There was very little, or 
no, consultation between BLM and several Alaska Native entities of the North Slope, the North Slope 
Borough, and other key stakeholders during public comment processes. What little consultation or public 
meetings did occur was hastily convened with little to no opportunity for local communities to receive 
timely notice. And, notably, was conducted during the important subsistence whaling season – a time when 
many residents of our North Slope communities are away from the community exercising their subsistence 
rights. This resulted in the denial of the opportunity to have meaningful consultation and comment 
opportunity.  

BLM’s attempts to further restrict development in the NPR-A do not just impact Alaska. It has broad 
implications for our national security, domestic energy independence, and availability of affordable energy 
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for the American people. Oil production in the NPR-A contributes to the throughput of the Trans-Alaska 
Pipeline System (TAPS), a vital piece of U.S. infrastructure that provides oil to the rest of the United States 
and beyond. Restricting future development of the NPR-A by creating a presumption against permitting the 
uses for which the NPR-A was specifically developed jeopardizes critical energy infrastructure and directly 
threatens our energy security. Alaska has a strong record of responsible resource development at some of 
the highest environmental standards in the world. This includes current projects in the NPR-A. 

RDC is, and remains, a strong advocate for responsible resource development balanced against, and 
without diminishing, strong environmental protections, including those already in place. The NPR-A Final 
Rule and BLM’s subsequent RFI do not do this. Rather, it creates a presumption against responsible 
development in a region that has experienced transformational health, social, economic, and community 
benefits to some of our most remote communities in some of the most extreme arctic conditions as a direct 
result of oil and gas resource development on Alaska’s North Slope. This includes better schools, piped 
water, indoor plumbing, better health outcomes and longer lives, support for essential government 
services, and employment opportunities, to name a few. The BLM’s actions threaten to halt responsible 
resource development in the NPR-A. This will cause our North Slope Alaska Native communities to lose 
important revenues for essential government services, health facilities and educational resources. 

In conclusion, the BLM’s RFI process lacks transparency and undermines the NPR-A’s clear mandate for 
resource development as established by law, which will have real and severe impacts on local communities, 
the State of Alaska, and the country as a whole.  

Thank you for your consideration of these comments. 

Sincerely, 

Leila Kimbrell 
Executive Director 
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